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Minutes of the Parish Council Meeting held on Tuesday 12th December 2023 at 6.30pm 
in The Bell Meadow Pavilion, St Nicholas at Wade

Present: Councillors D. Divers – Chairman, L. Ageros, S. Smyth, M. Lawrance, D. Tweedale, G. Pugh, E. Dore
Also, Present: District Cllr Abi Smith, KCC Cllrs Derek Crow-Brown & Linda Wright, Sara Archer – Parish Clerk, plus 0 members of public.

92/22-23  APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
Apologies were received from Cllr Pugh for late arrival. 

93/22-23  DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST 
Cllr Divers declared an interest item 103 (b), repayment for bar stock.

94/22-23  PREVIOUS MINUTES 
RESOLVED: To approve minutes of the last Parish Council meeting held on 14th November 2023.  These were proposed by Cllr Lawrance, seconded by Cllr Tweedale, all were in agreement and therefore signed by the Chairman as a correct record.

95/23-24  CHAIRMAN’S REPORT
Cllr Divers offered his thanks to the volunteers for putting up the Christmas trees in the villages.  He also extended his thanks to Cllr Tweedale for attending the inauguration service of the new Reverend, on behalf of the Parish Council.

96/23-24  CLERK’S REPORT/CORRESPONDENCE
The Clerk advised she had received a letter from Cllr Wright, who Chairs the TRRG meeting, expressing her disappointment that 
no representation from St Nicholas and Sarre was present at the meeting, nor apologies offered.  It was agreed for future external 
meetings, the Clerk would circulate details to all Councillors and efforts would be made to send representation accordingly.
Christmas cards had been received and noted from Sir Roger Gale and Community Ad.

97/23-24  COUNCILLORS REPORT
Cllr Tweedale expressed concern regarding the traffic issues caused by the closure of the A253 by Southern Water.  Cllr Tweedale felt the road signage was inadequate and had contacted Clancy Dokwra regarding the traffic management, however, their response was not very positive.  Cllr Crow-Brown supported the concerns and advised he had been in contact with Southern Water to request the Nature Reserve were recompensated for loss of income during the closure.
Cllr Tweedale advised he had attended the inauguration ceremony as mentioned by Cllr Divers.  The service was well attended and represented by residents.
Cllr Lawrance confirmed he had litter picked along The Length, and advised that a number of vehicles being parked on the pavements, particularly at Bedford Way.  He would make further enquiries with regard to ownership of the vehicles.
Cllr Lawrance had carried out some maintenance at the Church, and noted security guards were present at the development site at Shuart Lane.
Cllr Dore offered his thanks to the handymen, on behalf of the residents at Frost Farm, for the clearance of the footpath which runs from the site towards Shuart Lane.
Cllr Smyth suggested some extra lights on the Christmas tree at Sarre would improve it’s appearance.
It had been noted that two of the village signs had been damaged, potentially by large lorries driving through the village.  Repair of the signs would be arranged.
KCC had responded regarding the embankment issues along the A28 and would be liaising with Cllr Smyth to formulate a plan to manage the erosion more effectively.
Cllr Ageros had continued to maintain the garden at the flagpole, TE10 footpath, and village planters.  He had attended the CPRE meeting at Broadstairs where the Sealink proposal at Minster Marshes had been discussed at length.  Residents were strongly encouraged to respond to the consultation.


98/23-24  THANET DISTRICT COUNCIL COUNCILLOR’S REPORT
Cllr Abi Smith advised she had attended a very positive and engaging Full Council Meeting at TDC.  A motion raised by the Leader of the Council to raise a voice against the National Grid/Sealink proposal at Minster Marshes had been unanimously supported, which had been a very encouraging response.  Mitigation against the environmental disruption of the plan was demanded.
Riveroak are to present their future plans for the airport, to TDC in due course. The motion regarding the airport had not been supported. 

99/23-24  KENT COUNTY COUNCILLOR’S REPORT
Cllr Crow-Brown reported as follows:
The issue of utility works and their impact on our roads is a subject I know many are growing increasingly frustrated with. After all, it Is not unreasonable that someone experiencing traffic chaos due to seemingly endless road closures in close proximity to each other assume the fault lies with the highways authority.  My highways cabinet member and his team are committed to taking action to improve things, in both the short, medium, and longer term.
It simply cannot be right that a utility company can self-declare an emergency, meaning they close a road and start digging it up, and only have to tell KCC within two hours. None of us have an issue with genuine emergencies, but the law is silent on what constitutes an emergency. Highways have been informed that if a broadband company’s customer loses their connection, that is an emergency…which isn’t quite on the level of a water main spurting 10 metres in the air, or a power cable sparking across a road. We cannot possibly coordinate roadworks without advance knowledge, and it is becoming increasingly apparent that far from being “emergencies,” much of this work is known about by the utility companies well in advance.
To give a statistic, around 30% of all utility works are now being undertaken via the “emergency” route. Causing havoc on the roads and, at times, leaving KCC to cancel their own long-planned road improvements, projects and maintenance works to avoid complete gridlock. Even when KCC attach conditions to permits, be they retrospective or otherwise, the financial penalties available to KCC to levy are palpable – officers have made clear that when they request staffed traffic lights, often they won’t get them due to the cost of staff being more than the cost of the fine!
My highways cabinet member met with senior members of the team last week to discuss what we can do to ensure KCC, as the highways authority, have more control over what happens on Kent roads than we do at present. The frustrations we all have are shared by KCC officers. Highways also discussed the need to ensure that where there are road closures – and there always will be the need –KCC have well-signed, well-placed, well-timed diversion routes that are easily followed, with as much notice being given as possible to those who will be caught in them. 
Highways will look at how KCC use their existing powers, what they would like to be able to do and, if their powers don’t go far enough, press the Department for Transport/Government to allow KCC to keep our roads moving for the benefit of our residents and businesses. There is also work taking place, which will be of importance until such time (if) the fines levels are hiked, to build up a prosecution protocol so KCC can take the worst offenders to court.

Cllr Wright advised that the dentistry and toothpaste trial had been approved and would initially be rolled out in the primary schools at Birchington, St Nicholas and Garlinge.

100/23-24  KENT POLICE REPORT
PC Andy Howe was unable to attend the meeting, however, he provided the following report which was read by the Clerk as 
follows:
Thanet Villages:
In a rolling year across the villages, we have seen decreases of 31% in criminal damage, 50% in burglary dwellings, 7% in violence against the person and 6% in drug offences. We have seen increases of 400% in cycle thefts (it went from 1-4), 250% in burglary against businesses and community (from 10-25), 53% public order offences, 63% in sexual offences, 29% in shoplift and 21% in theft from motor vehicles.
ASB has increased by 31%, domesticated incidents by 16% and hate crime has reduced by 25%.
Please remember these statistics start from a low base, due to the low level of offences in rural areas, as such, the % increases and decreases will seem high. 
From my own Policing perspective, the only stat of concern is the Burglary against businesses and community. I will give this some attention to satisfy myself there is no underlying trend.
The St Nicholas and Sarre (stats for the last calendar month are as follows):
There have been 13 calls relating to St Nicholas and Sarre of which 5 were traffic related, the remainder were either volume crime related of domesticated. 
Officer Update:
I have spent the last month, getting to know the area, and introducing myself to the many community groups, religious sites, schools etc. As you can imagine this will be an ongoing task for me until I find my feet. 
I have been paying particular attention to farms and their plant equipment along with school crossings at drop off/pick up times. We have had no activity in relation to poaching and Hare coursing other than a couple of false alarms which have been attended by my colleagues and me. 
We do have a few public sex locations (otherwise known as dogging sites), these have been patrolled with no issues found. This may be due to the increased presence as I will regularly illuminate parked vehicles in quiet lanes and car parks at night. I have had the team speed gun returned post calibrations, so am able to start conducting random speed checks in the area which will commence over the next few shifts. If you see me, give me a wave.
Police Advice:
Police will be increasing patrols around licensed premises later in the evenings, the public should not be concerned if they are followed away from these locations in their vehicles by marked units, we will be assessing your driving as we will be aiming to stop and prosecute anyone who is drink driving. Rural pubs are far more likely to have drink drivers using them, so please put the word out that we will be very active in the villages. 
As we all know, this time of the year, burglars will be very active due to the high value of presents under your trees. Please do not have such temptations on display through your windows, ensure your home is secure at all times, and let us know if you see anything suspicious throughout the day or night.

101/23-24  BELL MEADOW REPORT
a) Cllr Dore advised he had been repairing some of the damaged tables and chairs in the Pavilion.  The under sink water heater had now been installed by the handymen.   
Advice had been sought regarding the potential of marking out a smaller 9 x 9 football pitch, but had not been favourable.  This would be discussed further at a later date.  
A quiz night had been arranged, however, it was noted that private hires had reduced.
Consideration would be given how to move forward with the Pavilion in the New Year.
b) Arrangements for the warm hub were discussed.  It was suggested the Pavilion would be opened on a Monday, Tuesday and Friday initially, in order not to overlap with other facilities in the Village.  Refreshments would be provided free of charge.
The usage would be monitored and adjusted accordingly depending on the attendance.

102/23-24  PLANNING APPLICATIONS
a) F/TH/23/1274 - Land Adjacent Vista, Court Road, St Nicholas At Wade
Erection of 2No two storey 3-bed semi-detached dwellings together with associated access, parking and landscaping
Objections raised regarding the access concerns and use of prime agricultural land.
Vote – 6 unanimously object.
b) No results given.

103/23-24 FINANCE
a) The Clerk presented the monthly bank reconciliation between the cash book and bank accounts.
RESOLVED: To approve the monthly bank reconciliation for November.   (Proposed: Cllr Divers, seconded Cllr Ageros).
b) The Clerk presented the monthly payment schedule which included the following payments:
DVLA - Van Tax	 			£320.00 
SNS - Domain Hosting	 		£57.60 
Viking Fireworks	 			£2,400.00 
K. Williamson - Deposit return	 	£25.00 
RBL - Poppy Wreath	 		£82.50 
S. Irving - Fireworks event expenses	£99.63 
D. Divers - Fireworks event expenses	£64.50 
HMRC - Employee PAYE	 		£360.00 
S. Archer - Clerk's salary & expenses	£1,300.03 
J. Perfect - Handyman's salary & expenses	£710.25 
D. McDade - Handyman's salary & expenses	£676.47 
M. Savage - Handyman's salary & expenses	£453.67 
Lloyds Bank CC	 			£354.23 
Nest - Clerk's pension	 		£40.96 
Hugofox - Website hosting fee	 	£11.99 
Cartridge People - Stationary	 	£86.03 
Country Mowers - Equipment	 	£339.00 
Receipts: 
Various BMP receipts - detailed in paying in book 	 £960.87 
Blean Pitch hire					 £300.00
RESOLVED: To approve payment of invoices included in the monthly payment schedule for November. 
(Proposed: Cllr Tweedale, Seconded: Cllr Ageros)
c)  The disposal of surplus equipment, including the large mechanical roller, was discussed.  It was agreed that the handymen 
would assess the equipment stored in the garage and make enquiries for its disposal accordingly, selling items as appropriate.  
RESOLVED: To approve the proposal for the handymen to assess the equipment stored in the Pavilion garage and arrange for 
the disposal of any surplus equipment accordingly.  (Proposed: Cllr Divers, Seconded: Cllr Dore)
d)  Outline plans for the refurbishment of the Pavilion Bar were discussed.  The handymen would meet with Cllr Divers and the Clerk to discuss the options with regard to improving the facility.  Costs to complete the refurbishment would be kept to a minimum and Martin Savage was thanked for sourcing the cabinets free of charge.  All were in agreement.
RESOLVED: To approve the plan for the handymen to refurbish the bar facility in the Pavilion. (Proposed: Cllr Divers, Seconded: 
Cllr Lawrance)

104/23-24  CIVILITY AND RESPECT PLEDGE
a) & b)  The Civility & Respect Pledge and associated documentation, Dignity at Work Policy,  had been circulated previously.  Cllrs 
had considered the proposal and were asked to vote on its adoption.
Vote:  Support 6  Against 1
RESOLVED:  To approve the adoption of the Civility & Respect Pledge and associated policies including the Dignity at Work 
Policy. (Proposed: Cllr Smyth, Seconded: Cllr Pugh)

105/23-24  PUBLIC QUESTION TIME
- No issues were raised.                               

The meeting was concluded by the Chairman at 7:50pm.


We serve our community
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